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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:34 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Today we resume hearings to receive testimony of the Postal Service witnesses in support of Docket No. R2001-1, Request for Rate and Fee Changes.



Hearings will be held over the next three days to allow participants to question Postal Service witnesses on issues pertinent to the proposed stipulation and agreement as revised on December 26.



Does anyone have any procedural matters to discuss before we continue here today?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Three witnesses are scheduled to appear today.  They are Witnesses Taufique, Miller and Robinson.



Mr. Rubin, would you please call your first witness?



MR. RUBIN:  Yes.  The Postal Service calls Altaf Taufique as its next witness.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Taufique, would you stand?



Whereupon,


ALTAF H. TAUFIQUE



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-34.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. RUBIN:


Q
Mr. Taufique, have you reviewed two copies of a document designated USPS-T-34 entitled Direct Testimony of Altaf H. Taufique on behalf of the United States Postal Service?


A
I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Your mike?



THE WITNESS:  I have reviewed the two copies that you gave to me.



BY MR. RUBIN:


Q
Was this testimony prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
If you were to testify orally here today, would this be your testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
Are you also prepared to sponsor the Category II library reference associated with your testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
Is that library reference identified at the end of the table of contents in your testimony as Library Reference J-107, your work papers?


A
Yes.



MR. RUBIN:  I have provided two copies of the direct testimony of Altaf H. Taufique on behalf of the United States Postal Service to the reporter, and I ask that this testimony and the associated library reference be entered into evidence in this docket.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Altaf H. Taufique.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-34, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Taufique, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  I have reviewed it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  They would be the same.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  On January 7, 2002, American Business Media and the McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., filed an objection to four of the designated discovery responses.  I would like to note for the record that I appreciate the fact that a written objection was provided in advance of today's hearing.



The objected to discovery responses were designated by the Magazine Publishers of America.  Mr. Myers, would you like to respond to this objection?



MR. MYERS:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Commissioner Goldway, Commissioner Covington.  It's a pleasure to be here.  In a moment I'm going to withdraw MPA's designation of the four interrogatories in question, but I want to make a couple of comments.



Doing this in the spirit of the fact that MPA, McGraw-Hill and ABM have worked diligently to resolve some very thorny differences in this case to try and facilitate the settlement proceeding and the fact that we are withdrawing these designations in no way should be read to reflect on our feelings toward the arguments made in the objection, but in order to facilitate the progress of this case and with the knowledge that at some point if the settlement does not come to fruition we'll get this material in, I'm going to at this moment withdraw the objections to ABM-MH/USPS-T-34-8, 10 and 15 and CRPA/NFIP/USPS-T-34-14-C.



Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Myers.



MR. FELDMAN:  Mr. Chairman, Stephen Feldman representing the Coalition for Religious Press Associations and the National Federation of Independent Publications.



I want to echo Mr. Myers' statement.  Our organizations likewise designated the interrogatory questions.  However, after reading Mr. Straus' objection we endorse that objection, and in light of the resolution that Mr. Myers has just announced I just want to say that we endorse his remarks and are withdrawing our designations of those interrogatories as well.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Feldman.



Mr. Taufique, are there any corrections you would like to make to the remaining answers?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  There is a single correction, which is on ABM-MH/USPS-T-34-12.  There is one word change that I would like to point out on that one.



(Pause.)



THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry.  On the first page of that particular response, the second to the last line, the spelling of the word T-H-A-N should be changed to T-H-E-N.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  The copies that have been provided, these copies have the changed response.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Taufique.



Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Taufique to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-34 and was received in evidence.)
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CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written 

cross-examination for Witness Taufique?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, this brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination, American Business Media and the McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., and the Coalition of Religious Press Associations and the National Federation of Independent Publications.



Is there any additional party who would like to cross-examine Witness Taufique? 



Mr. Straus?  Would you identify yourself, please?



MR. STRAUS:  Yes.  I'm David Straus, counsel for American Business Media.



I don't believe we filed for oral cross-examination of Mr. Taufique.  If we did, it was an accident.  I withdraw it in the spirit of Mr. Myers' previous comment.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Straus.  We appreciate that.



All right.  Again, is there any other party that wants to cross-examine Mr. Straus?  I mean Mr. Taufique.  I'm confused.  I guess I'm all exited about the fact Mr. Straus withdrew his oral cross.



MR. BURGE:  Excuse me. Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes?



MR. BURGE:  I'm Tim Burge on behalf of the McGraw-Hill Company.



As in the case of ABM, I do not believe that we filed a notice of intent to conduct oral cross-examination of Witness Taufique.  We did designate some written cross-examination, but not oral cross-examination.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you.



Well, that brings us to the Coalition of Religious Press Associations and the National Federation of Independent Publications.  Mr. Feldman?



MR. FELDMAN:  Thank you, Chairman Omas and members of the Commission.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. FELDMAN:


Q
Mr. Taufique, if you would kindly turn to your response to ABM/McGraw-Hill-T-34-3, please?  If you would refer to the second paragraph of your response?



The first sentence of that reads, "The presumption is that editorial matter has educational, cultural, scientific or informational value and that the broad dissemination of such matter is in the national interest."



Mr. Taufique, in light of that response, as well as your response to the rest of the interrogatory, would you agree that the rates for periodicals that are contained in the proposed stipulation and agreement that has been circulated among all of us likewise recognizes the value of editorial content as you describe it in T-34-3?


A
I'm familiar with the rates that are in the stipulation and agreement, and it appears that those rates would achieve the objectives that I've talked about in this response.


Q
Thank you very much.  Now if you would kindly turn also to ABM/McGraw-Hill-T-34-48, Part C?  Excuse me.  To Part A, I believe.



You there talk about a delicate balance between economic efficiency and public policy.  Would you also agree that rates as contained in the proposed stipulation and agreement for publication mail, periodical mail, will likewise maintain a balance between economic efficiency and public policy?


A
Once again, I'm familiar with the rates that are in the proposed stipulation and agreement, and it appears that those rates would provide the balance between public policy and economic efficiency.


Q
Thank you.  In the final portion of Interrogatory 48 there is Part C, and reviewing the statement in Part C likewise about a balance between economic factors and factors like editorial content would you again agree that your response to 48-C is consistent with the rates proposed in the stipulation and agreement for periodical mail?


A
You are referring to 48-C, right?


Q
Yes.


A
Once again, yes, that is true.  I'm familiar with the rates in the proposed stipulation and agreement, and I believe that would meet the objective that I've talked about in 48-C.


Q
Just to clarify, the objective is, as you stated in your response, the very last phrase in your response to 48-C, you refer to the dual objective of public policy and economic efficiency, and that's the objective which you've sought, correct?


A
It appears that the rates that are in the proposed stipulation and agreement would meet those two goals.



MR. FELDMAN:  I appreciate your responses.  Thank you very much.



That concludes my cross-examination, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Feldman.



Is there any follow up cross-examination?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Rubin, would you like some time with your witness to review whether you need --



MR. RUBIN:  No, thank you.  There will be no need for redirect.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Taufique, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you.  You are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell?



MR. TIDWELL:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.



MR. TIDWELL:  The Postal Service calls its next witness to the stand, Michael Miller.



Whereupon,


MICHAEL MILLER



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-22.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. TIDWELL:


Q
Mr. Miller, I have placed before you two copies of a document that is entitled Direct Testimony of Michael W. Miller on behalf of the United States Postal Service that has been designated for purposes of this proceeding as

USPS-T-22.  Was that document prepared by you?  Have you had a chance to examine the document?


A
Yes, I have.


Q
Was that document prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
If you were to provide the contents of that document as your oral testimony today, would it be the same?


A
Yes, it would.


Q
That document also refers to two Category II library references, USPS-J-60 and J-62.  Were those two documents prepared by you under your supervision?


A
Yes, they were.


Q
And you are prepared to sponsor those library references as part of your testimony today?


A
Yes, I am.



MR. TIDWELL:  With that, Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service would move into evidence the direct testimony of Mr. Miller and the associated library references we have just referred to.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Michael W. Miller.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-22, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Miller, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any questions contained in that packet that if they were posed to you orally today would your answers be the same as those you previously 

provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two  copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Miller to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-22 and was received in evidence.)
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CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Miller?



(No response.)



MR. HART:  Excuse me, Your Honor.  Henry Hart representing the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers.



I haven't seen a list of the interrogatories that were designated.  I just want to make sure that those that we designated got into the record.  I don't believe I have any extra ones.  Is there a list?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there a list?



Would you please identify yourself for the record?



MR. HART:  I'm sorry.  Henry Hart representing the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



(Pause.)



MR. HART:  Thank you.  I don't have any additional written cross-examination.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hart.



This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination, the American Bankers Association and the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers and the American Postal Workers Union.



Is there any other parties who wish to cross-examination Witness Miller?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hart, would you please?



MR. HART:  Again, Mr. Chairman, Henry Hart representing the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers who filed the joint designation with the American Bankers Association.



We have no oral cross-examination this morning of Mr. Miller, although we would reserve the right to conduct oral cross-examination in response to any cross-examination made by other parties.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Hart.



The American Postal Workers Union, Ms. Catler?



MS. CATLER:  My name is Susan Catler, attorney for the American Postal Workers Union.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Good morning, Mr. Miller.


A
Good morning.


Q
Mr. Miller, the Postal Rate Commission has indicated that it believes that work sharing discounts should reflect the cost avoided by the Postal Service.



You would agree, wouldn't you, that the three and five digit automation discounts originally proposed by the Postal Service in R2001-1 would exceed cost avoidance?


A
Is this in reference to my testimony or in some interrogatory somewhere?


Q
I believe that you have provided the cost avoided figures in your exhibit or, excuse me, in your Library Reference J-60.


A
Are you referring to a specific page --


Q
No.


A
-- in the library reference?


Q
Page 1.


A
I'm sorry.  Could you repeat the question?


Q
Would you agree that the three and five digit automation discounts originally proposed by the Postal Service in R2001-1 would exceed cost avoidance?


A
Actually, my testimony doesn't cover the specific rates, and I'm not sure off the top of my head what those rate proposals were.  The costs that are found on page 1 of USPS-LR-J-60 are the cost avoidance that I calculated in my testimony.


Q
In your direct testimony and in the answers specifically to the interrogatories of the Major Mailers Association you state and expand on your opinion that there is an overstatement in work sharing related savings estimates as you have calculated them.



MR. TIDWELL:  Counsel, can we have a specific cite to an MMA interrogatory?



MS. CATLER:  I don't have that.



MR. TIDWELL:  Because there are some interrogatories that have been designated and some that haven't.  I think it makes a significant difference for these proceedings.



MS. CATLER:  I don't have a cite in front of me.  I believe it's in the --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Can we see if the witness can answer?  Mr. Miller?



THE WITNESS:  Could you repeat the question, please?



MS. CATLER:  Right.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
You state in your direct testimony and in the answers specifically to the interrogatories of the Major Mailers Association you state and then expand on your opinion that there is an overstatement in work sharing related sharing estimates as you have calculated them.



You state that this is because there are costs included in the CRA costs for BMM, bulk metered mail, letters which are used in the cost avoidance calculations that do not apply to the BMM letters which are used in the cost avoidance calculations.  However, those costs are being used in the benchmark for the cost avoidance calculations.



Is that a fair summary of your view?  I guess I'm actually referring to Major Mailers Interrogatory T-10, subpart B.  In your direct testimony, I believe this is on page 20, lines 6 through 17.



MR. TIDWELL:  Here again, Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service would like to make clear for the record that MMA-10 was not designated into the record.



MS. CATLER:  Well, the direct testimony at page 20, lines 6 through 17, is in the record.



THE WITNESS:  In my testimony on page 20 at lines 16 to 18 I state, "As a result, the mail processing unit costs and work sharing related savings that are calculated using the BMM letters proxy as a benchmark may be somewhat overstated."



MS. CATLER:  Thank you.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
If the work sharing related savings are likely overstated, is there any justification based on your cost avoidance analysis for further increasing the discounts on three digit and five digit automated first class letters by another two-tenths of a cent as is put forward in the settlement agreement?



MR. TIDWELL:  Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service is going to object to this question being directed to this witness.  This is clearly a rate design issue that ought to properly be directed to the Postal Service's rate design witness who will be testifying after him.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Can you answer that question, Mr. Miller?



THE WITNESS:  That question is outside the scope of my testimony.  I don't deal with rate design in my testimony.



MS. CATLER:  That's okay.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Given your assertion that you believe that work sharing cost savings you have calculated are overstated, do you believe that there are types of mail that are currently being discounted for which there is no justification for receiving a discount based on cost avoided calculations?  If so, what types of mail would you put in that category?


A
Well, first of all, as I stated in the citation I made from my testimony, I said the costs may be somewhat overstated.  I didn't say they were overstated.  Second, I think that again deals with rate design, which is outside the scope of my testimony.


Q
Okay.  Thank you.  The cost models show that there should be virtually no cost differential for the work sharing proportional processing cost between the benchmark letter, the BMM, and the new automation mix AADC category the Postal Service is proposing.



Does this imply that the basis for providing a discount for the new classification is based on the differences between the BMM and automation fixed work sharing costs only?  If so, have you studied the fixed work sharing costs to determine if they appropriately apply to the automation mix AADC mail?



MR. TIDWELL:  Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service is going to object to the first half of that question.  It goes into rate design again.  The second half seems appropriately directed to this witness, however.



MS. CATLER:  I request that he answer the second half.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Could you answer the second half?



THE WITNESS:  Could you repeat the second half of the question?



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Have you studied the fixed work sharing costs to determine if they appropriately apply to the automation mixed AADC mail?


A
I'm not sure I'm completely following this question, but if you're referring to the work sharing related fixed cost pools, those cost pools contain the costs for tasks that are related to work sharing but were not modeled, so I haven't really conducted any in-depth studies to analyze the cost for those tasks.


Q
Do you know if anyone else has?


A
To the best of my knowledge, I don't think anyone has.


Q
If the difference in the work share variable costs for DMM and automation mix AADC is substantially larger than the models indicate, do you attribute that mainly to the problems of having cost included in the CRA costs being used for the benchmark that are for types of mail other than the benchmark type of mail?


A
Again I'm not sure I'm following that question.  I think you were stating that if the work share related savings estimates were greater than those I calculated, and I think based on what I said about the cost for BMM letters may be somewhat overstated it would probably be that the savings would be smaller.


Q
Thank you.  You calculated the Library Reference J-60, the one that calculates the first class mail pre-sort cost avoidance using the Postal Service's methodology.  Did you also calculate the library reference that calculates this using the Postal Rate Commission's version of the cost avoidance methodology?


A
I'm not sponsoring that as a library reference, but given that I was the one that developed those cost models I was the one that also input the data for the Postal Rate Commission cost models, but it's not a library reference I'm sponsoring as part of my testimony.



MS. CATLER:  Is there anyone who is sponsoring this library reference?



MR. TIDWELL:  No, no one from the Postal Service.



MS. CATLER:  Well, I'm going to ask you a few questions about it because you did the calculations.



MR. TIDWELL:  I'll wait for the questions.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  Actually, before you begin, I don't have that library reference with me either if it requires looking at specific pages.



MS. CATLER:  I don't think this will require you to look at specific pages.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Can you briefly explain the differences in the assumptions that underlie the first class letter cost avoided calculations supporting your testimony as presented in Library Reference 60 and the similar cost avoided calculations presented in the library reference that represents the Postal Rate Commission's methodology?


A
Basically, the difference is that some of the data inputs changed.  These inputs were obtained from other witnesses.  For example, the CRA mail processing unit cost estimates changed, the piggyback factors changed, and the premium paid factors changed.  I basically input the new data into my cost models, and that's what is in that library reference.


Q
Are you saying it is more up-to-date data in the PRC version of the thing or different data?


A
It's different data having to do with the Postal Service's volume variability methodology, which differs from that used by the Postal Rate Commission in past dockets.


Q
Can you explain how the volume variability calculation differs between the two?


A
That's outside the scope of my testimony.  There are other witnesses that calculate that information.


Q
I'm talking about the calculations that you did for the Library Reference J-60 and the one --



MR. TIDWELL:  This witness doesn't calculate the volume variabilities.  They're input into J-60.



There are other witnesses who calculate volume variabilities for the Postal Service.  I am clueless as to whether or not they have appeared or are scheduled to appear, but this is an area that is outside the scope of this witness' testimony.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
What I'm trying to find out, though, is in what ways the two calculations that you performed differed.


A
Basically I took inputs from a group of witnesses.  For example, Witness Smith had calculated the CRA mail processing unit cost estimates.  I took these various inputs and put them into my cost models, and that's what is in USPS-LR-J-60.



For the PRC version I got different inputs from those witnesses and simply input those in the cost models, and that's what is in USPS-LR-J-84.


Q
And what I'm trying to find out is how the inputs differ, the ones you put in in one version versus the other version.



MR. TIDWELL:  And again the Postal Service will object because, as the witness has explained, those inputs were developed by other witnesses for J-60, and there are no Postal Service witnesses who are sponsoring any testimony relating to the inputs that go into J-84, including this witness.



If we're looking to explore the differences between the Postal Service's volume variability methodology and the Commission's, we are well outside the scope of this witness' testimony.



MS. CATLER:  I don't believe that's what I'm asking.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Miller, can you identify the numbers that are different?



THE WITNESS:  Basically the inputs I talked about are the ones that were changed.  I don't have USPS-LR-J-84 with me.



The extent to which the Postal Rate Commission version differs from the USPS version, I'm not completely familiar with the details of how those calculations are performed.  I couldn't answer those questions about why they differ.



MS. CATLER:  Okay.  Thank you.  Thank you very much.  I have no further questions at this point.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you very much.



Is there any other follow up cross-examination of Witness Miller?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell, would you like some time with your witness to review?



MR. TIDWELL:  No, thank you, Mr. Chairman.  There won't be any redirect.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you.  Mr. Miller, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you.  You are now excused.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell, will you call the final Postal Service witness of the day?



MR. TIDWELL:  The Postal Service calls Maura Robinson to the stand.



Whereupon,


MAURA ROBINSON



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-29.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. TIDWELL:


Q
Mr. Robinson, on the table before you are two copies of a document entitled Direct Testimony of Maura Robinson on behalf of the United States Postal Service.  It has been designated for purposes of this proceeding as

USPS-T-29.



Was that document prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
If you were to provide the contents of that document as your oral direct testimony today, would it be the same?


A
Yes, it would.


Q
That document contains errata that were filed yesterday, two relatively minor errata.  I was wondering.  It might be worthwhile to have you read them into the record.



The document also contains a paragraph addendum that was added to page 30 of your testimony.  After you read the errata, it might be useful for you to characterize the nature of the addendum.


A
The errata filed yesterday on January 8, 2002, on page 5, line 1, "The average annual rate of 3.2 percent," is the correct cite.  On page 10 in footnote 6, the footnote should read, "The unique circumstances surrounding Docket No. R2000-1 resulted in a decrease in the five digit automation letter discount," rather than rate, "in July, 2001."



The last errata was an additional paragraph on page 30, which is captioned Section 5, Subsequent Cost Revisions, and summarizes the impact on the pass throughs as a result of the errata filed by Witness Miller.


Q
Your testimony also refers to two Category II library references, J-102 and J-130.  Those library references were prepared by you for purposes of this proceeding?


A
Yes.


Q
And you are prepared to sponsor them today as part of your testimony?


A
Yes, I am.



MR. TIDWELL:  Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service, therefore, moves that the direct testimony of Witness Robinson and the aforementioned library references be entered into the record as her testimony in this proceeding.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected testimony of Maura Robinson.  The testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it is not transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-29, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Robinson, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you provided previously in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make at this point to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No, there are not.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Robinson to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it will be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-29, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Robinson?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination, American Bankers Association and the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers and the American Postal Workers Union.



Mr. Hart?



MR. HART:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Again, Henry Hart representing the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers.



We have no cross-examination for Witness Robinson, but would reserve the right to cross-examine if others cross-examine and raise issues. 



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you.



That brings us to the American Postal Workers Union.  Ms. Catler?



MS. CATLER:  Good morning again.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Mr. Robinson, at page 10, lines 12 to 13, in your testimony you state, and I quote, that "The proposed discounts must recognize the need for continued mailer participation in the automation program."



Do you have any information about who would drop out of the automation program if the discounts were not raised to the extent proposed?


A
While I cannot identify specific customers who would choose not to participate in the automation program if the discounts proposed in my testimony were not recommended, it's my understanding from conversations with mailers and postal employees that there are some mailers who feel that significant reductions in the discounts would require them to look at other alternatives to providing the information to their customers rather than using mail services; using things such as electronic communications or other methods of communication.


Q
Can you characterize the type of mailers that you believe might drop out of the automation program if the discounts were not raised to the extent proposed?


A
Once again, I have not studied this specifically.  However, I have had indications from mailers representing large commercial billers that have suggested that if the discounts were significantly reduced or changed they would look at other alternatives, including electronic provision of things such as bills and invoices.


Q
Do you know what proportion of the mailers in the automation program pre-sort and pre-bar code their mail as part of the production of that mail?  In other words, people like utilities who sort their mailing lists prior to printing their bills so the bills are printed in sequence to get favorable discounts.


A
I'm not an expert on how the mailers or customers produce their mail.  The mail in the automation program when it's presented to the Postal Service is expected to meet the requirements of the rates that they're entering the mail for.


Q
But wouldn't you expect that there might be a different reaction to changes in discounts based on the cost to the mailer of pre-sorting and pre-bar coding their mail?


A
I can't comment on the cost to mailers of providing mail that is in compliance with the requirements of the automation program.  Presumably, there may be some differences in those costs, and that may affect the economic decisions of those mailers.  However, I don't know to what extent those costs differ based on the way the mailers prepare their mail.


Q
So when you state that the proposed discounts must recognize the need for continued mailer participation in the automation program, you haven't in any way looked at the reactions of different types of mailers with different methods of getting their mail prepared -- pre-sorted,

pre-bar coded, different types of mailers -- would have to changes in the discount program?  Is that correct?


A
The sentence here in my testimony is recognizing the fact that economic incentives have been provided to the mailers through the discount program to provide mail that is bar coded and automation compatible.  Those incentives have resulted in a growth in the work share mail and first class mail since the mid 1990s, particularly when the discounts were increased as a result of MC95-1.



I have not specifically examined the responsiveness of individual mailers to changes in those discounts, although that is somewhat incorporated in the testimony of Witnesses Thress and Tolley in the forecasting models.


Q
Do you think that those mailers who pre-sort and pre-bar code their mail in a pre-production way rather than having it pre-sorted or pre-bar coded after the mail is produced, do you think that those who do it in a pre-production way will stop doing these things if there is no discount?


A
As I said, I'm not an expert on how mailers produce mail.  I can't evaluate whether differences in how those mail pieces are produced would change the behavior of the mailers under different scenarios.



However, the Postal Service has been clearly sending economic signals to the mailers about the value of pre-sortation and automation in an effort to get a mail stream that is as automation compatible as possible.


Q
But you haven't studied at all whether at this point you need to continue to provide those incentives to continue to have mailers pre-sort and pre-bar code before the mail is given to the Postal Service?


A
The Postal Service believes those incentives need to be continued to provide the economic signals of the value of pre-sortation and automation to the Postal Service.


Q
Right.


A
I have not specifically examined the cost structure of individual mailers participating in the automation program.


Q
Right.  And what I'm trying to get at is what is the basis for that belief?  Are you telling me that there is no basis for that belief?


A
No, I'm not.


Q
That there are no studies?  There are no studies that will go and support your conclusion that you need to go and keep these discounts high in order to continue to have people pre-bar coding and pre-sorting?


A
The structure of the discount is designed to provide information to the mailing community about the costs of the Postal Service bar coding/sorting mail.  In the event that it is less expensive for a mailer to do that work, they should be able to notice that from the signals and make an economic decision that best meets their business needs.



Our intent in designing the rate is to provide those economic signals to allow the mailers to make the choices that are most reasonable for them.


Q
Okay.  Have you determined the elasticities for different types of pre-sorters, those who pre-sort as part of the production process versus those who pre-sort after the mail pieces have been produced?


A
I've not estimated any elasticities within my testimony.  The estimation of elasticities is in the scope of Witnesses Tolley's and Thress' testimony on the forecasting methodology.


Q
But are you aware of whether they have estimated differential elasticities --


A
Not to my knowledge.


Q
-- for these two groups of pre-sorters?  Thank you.



You acknowledge at Footnote 6 on the bottom of page 10 and at Table 2 on the top of page 11 that the five digit automation letter discount decreased as a result of Docket No. R2000-1.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
Please describe in detail the damage done to the automation program by the decrease in the five digit automation letter discount from Docket No. R2000-1.


A
First to clarify, the reduction in the automation letter discount in July, 2001, was a result of the governors' decision to modify the rates recommended by the Postal Rate Commission in that docket.



Given the events of the past fall, I think it would be very difficult to try and distinguish what the impact of this rate change would be from other national events.  I'm not aware of any study that has attempted to do that.


Q
Can you confirm that the volume for five digit automation letters increased since R2000-1?


A
For what time period?


Q
Well, isn't it true that the automation pre-sort volume increased 4.4 percent in the first quarter of FY 2002 over the first quarter of FY 2001?


A
I don't know.


Q
Assuming that I'm correct and that in fact this has occurred, is this increase in volume consistent with your theory that larger discounts are needed for continued mailer participation in the automation program?


A
Would you provide that number again, please?


Q
A 4.4 percent increase in the first quarter of FY 2002 over the first quarter of FY 2001 in the automation pre-sort volume.


A
The question you're asking is requiring me to effectively testify to the effect of the rate changes within the forecasting models.



I have not prepared those models, and I'm not an expert on those models, but, based on what I know about Witness Tolley and Witness Thress' testimony, it takes some time for those rate effects to be incorporated.  I don't think based on one quarter of data we can make any general statement such as you have.


Q
Okay.  I understand that.  Thank you.



On the top of page 10, lines 2 through 4, you state that, "Setting discounts to compensate mailers only for the cost avoided by the Postal Service provides bulk mailers an incentive to pre-sort or apply a bar code only if they can do so at lower cost than the Postal Service."



This would promote overall economic efficiency, wouldn't it?


A
If discounts are set at a rate that represents the cost avoided by the Postal Service for the work the mailers are provided, the intent of that is to increase economic efficiency.



However, throughout my testimony and the interrogatory responses that have been provided in this docket, looking at the implicit cost coverage for work share mail there is some suggestion that the size of that implicit cost coverage, which is about 294 percent for work share letters, suggests there are some elements that are not being captured within the work share discounts that may reflect a cost savings to the Postal Service.


Q
I don't believe you've answered my question.  What I've asked you is setting the discount at the level of cost avoided would promote overall economic efficiency, wouldn't it?


A
Setting the level at the correct level of cost avoided, assuming that your measure of cost avoidance captures all possible savings by the Postal Service of the mailers pre-sorting and bar coding and providing automation compatible mail, would promote economic efficiency, yes.


Q
Okay.  Good.  Yet on page 11, lines 10 to 12, you state that, and I quote, "A departure from the incentives already established may jeopardize the gains that reduced overall operating cost for mailers."  First, what do you mean exactly by this statement?


A
While I'm not the operations witness, it's my understanding that the Postal Service has targeted its automation program at letter mail with a result of reducing costs for first class mail letter particularly.  If this mail were to become less automation compatible, less bar coded, less sorted, the possibility exists for the cost of that mail stream being driven upward.


Q
Are you saying that mailers should be subsidized by the Postal Service if they cannot pre-sort or pre-bar code for less than the cost avoided by the Postal Service for accomplishing the same end?


A
No, I'm not.


Q
Then maybe I still don't understand the point you're trying to make there then.


A
The Postal Service's automation program is a partnership with its mailers.  They are providing high quality mail that allows us to automate a large portion of our system.  Those gains from automation benefit both those mailers participating in the automation programs and those who do not, simply the overall increase in automation compatibility.


Q
I'm still not sure that I understand how this statement on page 11 squares with your statement on page 10 that setting discounts to compensate mailers only for the cost avoided by the Postal Service provides bulk mailers an incentive to pre-sort or apply a bar code only if they can do so at lower cost than the Postal Service.


A
I think we're looking at two different points in the two different statements.  In the statement on page 10, our goal in setting the discounts for work share mail is to indicate to the mailers what the costs of the Postal Service are of pre-sorting and bar coding the mail.



Now, being very careful to realize that the cost avoidances are one factor in the rate design, and we're considering a number of other factors as has been explained in my testimony, the statement on page 11 is recognizing the historical fact that the Postal Service's automation program has largely been targeted at letter mail, and the  participation of mailers within the work share program has enabled the Postal Service to expand that automation program.



If a significant portion of that mail no longer met the requirements of the automation program, it's my understanding that that would be upward pressure on the cost of processing all first class mail.


Q
But you've done no studies to determine or are not aware of any studies to determine what the elasticities are that would predict whether there would be a decrease in the proportion of mail that's pre-sorted and pre-bar coded should the discount decrease.  Is that correct?


A
That is correct in that I have not performed those studies.  However, that's a subject of Witness Tolley and Witness Thress' studies, who have performed extensive analysis of the elasticities of work share mail.


Q
But we've talked before already that they don't distinguish, to your knowledge, between the different types of pre-sorting and pre-bar coding to go and figure out whether there are differential elasticities, nor do they study the proportion of the pre-sort and pre-bar coding that is done pre-production and which part is done post production.  Is that correct?


A
To the best of my knowledge, that hasn't been studied.  However, I'm not sure from the Postal Service perspective of looking at the mail it's receiving that the level of detail there has necessarily been needed.  We're not making the distinction in our rate design between how mailers prepare their mail specifically.


Q
But if you're worried that there might be a drop off in the amount of pre-sorted and pre-bar coded mail either absolutely or proportionately, I would think that you would want to know how that change in incentive would affect very distinctly different types of pre-sorters and pre-bar coders.


A
Maybe I need to clarify my previous statement.  I'm not aware of any studies that have specifically looked at the elasticity as you asked.



There are a large number of market research studies that have been performed within the Postal Service on how different groups of customers will react to changes in price incentives.  I'm not familiar with all the details of that, but that is an issue of concern to the Postal Service.


Q
And do any of those studies focus on different types of pre-sorters or pre-bar coders?


A
I can't think of a specific example, but it would not surprise me if they did.


Q
And you're not aware of any of those studies being parts of any library references in this case or prior cases, are you?


A
I don't recall any specifically, no.  I'm not sure that we've been asked that question.


Q
Is it fair to characterize your statement on page 11 where you say that a departure from the incentives already established may jeopardize the gains that reduced overall operating costs for mailers as really saying that you don't want to reduce the pre-sort or pre-bar code discounts?


A
No, I would not characterize that statement that way.  The rates I proposed in this docket are based on an analysis of all of the factors surrounding the category rate elements involved.  There are rate reductions proposed in some instances.


Q
Right, but when we're talking here about the

pre-sort and the pre-bar code discount you appear to be arguing that any reduction in that discount, whether it is justified by current cost avoided data or not, would send the wrong incentive and might jeopardize the gains that reduced overall operating costs for mailers.



Isn't that really saying that at least for those discounts you don't believe that they should be reduced?


A
In designing the discounts, I looked at the cost avoidances provided by Witness Miller.  Those provided me once piece of information in designing the rates.



I also looked at the very high implicit cost coverage for work share letters and work share cards respectively.  Those suggest, along with other factors, that reducing the discounts in this case was not appropriate.


Q
Your testimony has not been revised to reflect the additional two-tenths of a cent increase on the three and five digit rates that are included as part of the current proposed settlement agreement.



In light of your statements that you don't think that the prior discounts should be reduced, how can you justify the increase in the three and five digit pre-sort discounts added as part of the settlement process?


A
My testimony is supporting the rates proposed by the Postal Service in the original filing in this docket.



I understand that the three digit and five digit automation discounts as a result of consultations between the Postal Service and mailers are proposed to be increased an additional two-tenths of a cent.  I don't find that to be unreasonable, given the analysis I've done in my testimony.  However, my testimony is not proposing those discounts.


Q
On page --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me.  Would you speak up a little bit?



MS. CATLER:  Oh, I'm sorry.  I'm sorry.



BY MS. CATLER:  


Q
On page 11, lines 16 through 18, and page 12, line 1, you state that Witness Moeller's cost-avoidance estimates "may not reflect factors such as mail characteristics or additional activities that the Postal Service does not perform (and thus cannot be 'avoided') but which do provide a benefit to the Postal Service."  To what mail characteristics are you referring?


A
My understanding of Witness Moeller's testimony is that he has estimated the cost avoidances based on a model of costs avoided by the Postal Service.  In looking at the data available about first-class mail, work-share letters, it became clear that there is a very high implicit cost coverage for first-class letters, suggesting that this is mail that is very cost effective for the Postal Service to handle.  The specific studies in order to quantify the reasons behind that increase in the implicit cost covering over time and the magnitude of the implicit cost coverage right now have not been done, so I am unable to specifically quantify specific mail characteristics or specific activities that mailers may be doing that provide a benefit to the Postal Service.


Q
So you're saying here that there may be mail characteristics or additional activities that the Postal Service doesn't perform, but you have no idea what they might be.


A
The high implicit cost coverage for work-share letters and cards, respectively, suggests that that would be an area that would merit future studies.  Those studies have not been completed -- have not been started.  So, therefore, I can't quantify specifically what those factors or characteristics would be.


Q
And you have no idea of what mail characteristics or additional activities might possibly provide a benefit to the Postal Service but not be included in the cost avoided at this point.


A
We have not studied specifically what those mail characteristics would be, but we are looking at a grouping of mail that has an implicit cost coverage that's significantly above the cost coverage, for example, of any other class of mail.


Q
On page 12, lines 12 through 14, you state that "if the Postal Service rigidly adhered to a policy of 100 percent passthroughs of avoided costs, automation discounts would decrease by up to 13 percent."  What do you believe would be the consequences of rigidly adhering to a policy of only a passthrough of avoided costs?  In other words, what do you believe would happen if the discounts were set at the levels you indicate in your footnote number eight?


A
In footnote number eight I indicate that 100 percent passthrough for the five-digit automation discount would result in a discount of approximately 7.4 percent, or a 16 percent increase in the five-digit automation rate.  Any increase in the rate in a mail category that has a relatively inelastic demand would be expected to reduce the quantity of that product.  The specific quantification of the responsiveness to a change in price is the subject of Witness Tolley's and Witness Thress's testimony.  However, in looking at the discounts and the appropriate discounts to propose in this case, I was not only looking at Witness Moeller's estimated cost avoidances; I was looking at the high implicit cost coverage, the relative size of the rate changes, whether it was reasonable to have a 16 percent increase for automation letters in a mail category that has a high implicit cost coverage, and all of the other factors surrounding this issue.



Rate design is not a mechanical process of passing through 100 percent of cost avoidances.  What it is is a judgmental assessment of the various factors surrounding the rate category, the discount, looking at a number of different things.


Q
I don't think you've answered my question.  What do you believe would be the consequences of rigidly adhering to a policy of only a passthrough of avoided costs?


A
I believe I stated, based on my understanding of Witness Tolley and Thress's forecasting models, an increase in the rate for a product would result in a reduction of the volume of that product.


Q
But you haven't looked to see where that volume would migrate to or whether this would be volume that would be lost to the Postal Service.


A
We're getting outside the scope of my testimony.  My understanding of Witness Tolley's and Thress's models is that there might be some migration to other rate categories or elsewhere, but there would probably be a reduction in that volume.


Q
At the bottom of page 20, lines 9 to 14, and the top of page 21, lines 1 through 2, you indicate that the passthroughs and discounts in Table 3, those for automation letters were selected to balance several goals, including the five listed here.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
Now the settlement proposes to increase two of the discounts for automation letters, raising the three-digit discount from 7.6 cents to 7.8 cents and the five-digit discount from 9 cents to 9.2 cents.  Can you please explain how each of these five goals are met with these two increases in discounts?


A
Let me see if I understand the question.  You're asking me to explain how the proposed settlement rates meet the goals listed on pages 20 and 21?


Q
Yes.


A
My testimony is not proposing the settlement rates, although I am aware of what they are.  In general, I believe that the settlement rates are consistent with these goals.  I have not gone through each of these factors with those settlement rates, and I've not seen an analysis that specifically does this.  However, the change, for example, in the revenue resulting from the settlement rates is relatively small.  It would not significantly change the cost coverage as compared to that proposed by Witness Moeller.  It recognizes the value of mailer work sharing.  They seem to be consistent with these goals.  We can go through the list, but basically those rates do not conflict with these goals.


Q
Well, let's look at the first one.


A
Okay.


Q
What is the cost-coverage target provided by Witness Moeller for -- I guess it's for first class?


A
Witness Moeller has provided two cost-coverage targets for the test year after rates.  He is proposing two cost coverages.  For first-class mail letters that's 212 percent.  For first-class mail cards subclass it's 158.7 percent.


Q
Okay.  If these two discounts are increased, will the Postal Service still meet the cost-coverage target provided by Witness Moeller?


A
I have not calculated the cost coverage based on the settlement rates.  However, it's my understanding that the settlement proposal in first-class mail has a relatively minimal impact on the revenue.  Therefore, I don't believe that the cost coverages would be significantly different.


Q
What is your understanding of a relatively minimal impact on the revenue?


A
Out of a total first-class mail test year after rates revenue of $38.92 billion without a volume impact it's my understanding that the settlement rates will reduce revenue by approximately $80 million.


Q
Now you've said that you're not sponsoring these increases in rates.  Is there another witness that is sponsoring this increase in rates in these two categories?



MR. TIDWELL:  Not that I'm aware of.  This witness has proposed the rates that are submitted in the request, and she is answering questions about the settlement rates that are proposed by the Postal Service and other parties.  If you've got questions about the settlement rates, I suppose in first class, at least, this is as good a witness as we can make available to you.



MS. CATLER:  But there is no witness that is specifically supporting and endorsing the rates that are included in the proposed settlement.



MR. TIDWELL:  I think this witness has just characterized those rates as reasonable and consistent with the policy goals enunciated in her testimony.  I don't know what your definition of "endorsement" is, but it sounds pretty close.



BY MS. CATLER:  


Q
Well, maybe I should go through these five goals, then, specifically.  I think we've already gone through one.  What about two, recognizing the value of mailer work sharing?  What caused this value to increase in December of 2001 over what was proposed in September of 2001?


A
The goal in recognizing the value of mailer work sharing in designing the rates proposed in my testimony was to recognize the fact that the presorted automation mail stream is a very low-cost mail stream for the Postal Service and provides an extremely high contribution to institutional costs.  In designing the rates, I chose to increase the automation discounts by half a cent above the current levels, resulting in passthroughs of 115 to 120 percent approximately, as indicated in my testimony.  That decision was based on an analysis of all the factors, including the impact on the mailers of changes in rates, the value of mailer work sharing to the Postal Service, and the other factors discussed in my testimony.  I do not believe that further increase in the discounts that is proposed in the stipulation and agreement is unreasonable, and I think it recognizes the value and the high contribution to institutional costs that those mail pieces provide.


Q
Goal number three:  Avoiding changes in discount levels which result in disruptive rate impacts.  How is that goal furthered by further increasing the discounts, as proposed in the settlement agreement?


A
The goal of avoiding changes that result in disruptive rate impacts was based on an assessment of the relative rate changes for various subgroupings of first-class mail.  In first-class mail the single-piece mail stream received a slightly lower rate increase than the work-share mail increase.  So the settlement rates with the discounts being slightly larger move the work-share mailers' increase closer to the level of the increase that had been proposed for the single-piece mail stream.


Q
And you think that's appropriate despite that over time the costs avoided by presorting and pre-bar coding are declining.


A
Yes, I do because not only are the costs avoided as estimated by Witness Moeller declining; the implicit cost coverage for this mail stream is increasing.  If you look at the history of the implicit cost coverages for work-share mail, and this is on the Postal Rate Commission's methodology, which is not supported by the Postal Service; however, is the only consistent data series we have.  It's footnote seven on page 12.  We're looking at an increase in the implicit cost coverages for work-share mail over the past five to seven years.  When you weigh that along with the changes in the cost avoidances, it seems appropriate to increase the discounts under the circumstance.


Q
What portion of the work-shared, first-class mail pieces do you believe would revert to the Postal Service for sorting and bar coding if the Postal Service strictly held to cost avoidance in setting presort and pre-bar coding discounts?


A
So if the discounts were set precisely at the level of cost avoidance as estimated by Witness Moeller, what the volume impact would be; is that the question?


Q
Basically, the ones that are in your footnote eight, yes.


A
My footnote eight.  We have not done that analysis.  However, generally a reduction in the discounts and increase in the rates for those letters would typically result in a reduction in volume.


Q
A reduction in volume or a reversion to the Postal Service for sorting and bar coding?


A
A reduction in the work-share volume, which could include some reversion to single piece as well as perhaps mail pieces going to other forms of delivery.


Q
What operational difficulties would the Postal Service experience if mail reverted to single piece?


A
I'm not the operations witness.  However, the volume of work-share mail is very high.  We're looking at in the test year after rates the volume of work-share letters exceeding the volume of single-piece letters.  Depending on the scale of that return to single-piece mail and how it was changed, where it came in, and where it was entered, it's my understanding that could be problematic for the Postal Service operationally.


Q
Have any studies been done of the possibility of reversion and the consequences of such a reversion, to your knowledge?


A
I'm not the operations witness.  I'm not aware of what operational studies have or have not been done.


Q
Do you have an opinion of what the discounts would have to be reduced to to result in a large portion of the work-shared, first-class mail pieces reverting to the Postal Service for sorting and bar coding?


A
A specific discount level?


Q
Yes.


A
No.  I don't have an estimate of what that discount would be.  However, a significant change in the work-share incentives, particularly following MC-95, has shown that mailers respond to those incentives.  So I believe there would be some volume impact.  However, I cannot quantify that volume impact.  That's probably more the testimony of Witnesses Tolley and Thress.


Q
On page 34 in your new section, V, you discuss cost revisions made by Witness Moeller after your testimony was prepared.


A
To clarify, I believe you mean page 30.


Q
Yes.  That's right.  It came out at 34 when it was reprinted, but it, I guess, gets added to page 30.  Right.  Yes.  Excuse me.  So on page 30 in your new section, V, you discuss cost revisions made by Witness Moeller after your testimony was prepared, and you revised the chart you originally produced as Table 3, page 20, to show the effect of these cost revisions.  However, at lines 15 through 16 you state that no rates are being revised for your chart.  But the proposed settlement does change the rates in this chart.  How does this chart change if the proposed settlement rates are used?


A
This chart is presenting the passthroughs based on the proposed rates in my testimony and Witness Moeller's cost estimates revised on November 16th.  I have not calculated what the passthroughs would be with the settlement rates.  However, they are likely somewhat higher for the three-digit and the five-digit rates, in that the settlement discounts are somewhat higher.  I don't have the exact number.


Q
So despite the fact that you revised your testimony yesterday, and the Postal Service is now proposing higher discounts in these rates, you didn't include those higher discounts in this chart.


A
It's my understanding that the Postal Service's proposal is what was filed in September of last year.  The stipulation and agreement is a result of negotiations between the Postal Service and parties within this proceeding in order to develop settlement rates.


Q
I don't need to go and argue with you about what the rate commission will have to do to go and adopt rates, but I believe that they do need to be supported.



Finally, at the outset of your testimony on page two, lines 3 through 5, you indicate that the proposed rates for first-class mail meet the cost coverages of 212 percent for the letters and sealed parcels subclass and 158.7 percent for the cards subclass, as proposed by Witness Moeller.  If the increased discounts included in the proposed settlement are included, what are the cost coverages for the letters in sealed subclass?  Do the rates included in the proposed settlement meet the cost coverages proposed by Witness Moeller?


A
The rates proposed in the settlement increase the discounts for the three-digit and five-digit automation letters, among a couple of other minor changes.  There is a change in the QBRM rate as well.  To the best of my knowledge, we do not have the full set of information on costs and forecasted volumes to calculate what the cost coverages would be.  However, I do not believe those changes in the discounts would significantly change these cost coverages.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you.  I have no further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any followup cross-examination?  Mr. Hart?



MR. HART:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you identify yourself, please?



MR. HART:  Henry Hart, representing the National Association of Presort Mailers.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. HART:  


Q
A very few brief questions, if I may, Ms. Robinson.  One, the counsel for the union was asking you about the passthroughs of rates relative to cost avoidance, and, of course, is it correct that the percentage figures that you were giving in your testimony that you discussed on passthroughs had to do with the cost avoidance as measured by Postal Service Witness Moeller?


A
Yes.  The cost avoidances calculated in my testimony are based on Witness Moeller's estimate.


Q
Are you aware of the fact that in past rate cases the Commission has not adopted on a wholesale basis the cost-avoidance measurements of the Postal Service?


A
I'm not an expert on the costing systems, but based on my readings of the Postal Rate Commission's recent decisions, it appears there are differences between the Postal Service methodology and the Postal Rate Commission's methodology.


Q
I'd like to show you a very simple exhibit if I may.  I have a few extras at the table if anyone wants to see them.  Ms. Robinson, I'm showing you what has been marked ABA and NAPM Cross-Examination Exhibit Number 1 for Robinson, USPS T-29.





(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-29.)



BY MR. HART:


Q
And I'm not going to ask you to testify as to the accuracy of the calculations that underlie those figures.  I'll ask you to assume the accuracy.  I have a very brief question for you on them.  Just to explain the chart, the first two columns of the chart show cost-avoidance figures which were given in response to ABA and NAPM Interrogatories T-22 to Mr. Moeller, numbers three and four.  Number three, which is the first row, was answered by Mr. Moeller.  Number four was redirected to the Postal Service.  Both of those responses have been designated for the record.  We have filed the institutional response to number four.  I guess that hasn't been formally designated yet, but we've filed a motion to designate it.



The first column shows the cost avoidance that was responded to by Mr. Moeller when we asked him to take the cost avoidances in the library reference which he sponsored, LRJ-60, for the cost avoidances and to add to those cost avoidances 1.859 cents, which would reflect the use of a delivery cost proxy for both metered mail which was used by the Commission in the last case, R-2001, and you will see in that column, without asking you to vouch for the accuracy, but that's the response that was given for the cost avoidance.



The second or middle column is the response that was given, the institutional response of the Postal Service to our Interrogatory Number 4 to Mr. Moeller, redirected to the Postal Service, and there we ask to take Library Reference LRJ-84, which is the PRC version of cost-avoidance methodology, and to add to it that same 1.859 cents to adjust to use the same delivery cost proxy as was used in the last case, and those are the cost-avoidance figures you get there.



The third and last column on the right are the proposed settlement discounts for first-class letter mail, automated, mixed basic AADC three digit and five digit.  Again, assuming the accuracy of those calculations, do you agree that the proposed settlement discounts in the right-hand column exceed the cost-avoidance figures in columns one and two for the corresponding cost-avoidance figures?


A
Assuming that column one and column two accurately represent the response to ABA and NAPM USPS T-22-3 and T-22-4, in each instance the cost avoidance indicated in column one and column two is greater than the proposed settlement discounts.



MR. HART:  Thank you very much.  That's all I have.  Not quite.  Could I put into the record that cross-examination exhibit?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



(No response.)





(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-29, was received in evidence.)
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CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional cross-examination of Witness Robinson?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell, would you like some time with the witness to review whether there is a need for redirect?



MR. TIDWELL:  Mr. Chairman, that won't be necessary.  There will be no redirect.  Witness Robinson can hurry up and get off the stand and tell us about her horrid commute this morning.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I had one as well.  Ms. Robinson, that completes your testimony here today.  We do appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  We thank you, and you are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This concludes today's hearings.  We will reconvene on January 10th at nine-thirty when we will receive testimony from Postal Service Witnesses Loetscher, Hope, and Mayo.  Thank you very much.



(Whereupon, at 11:08 a.m., the hearing was adjourned, to be reconvened at 9:30 a.m. on January 10, 2002.)
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